
Summary of Bill as amended:


Senate Bill 424 – Current law generally protects a shooting range from noise related civil actions and zoning ordinances.  This bill allows the owner of an existing range to repair, remodel or reinforce any building on the range for the purpose of public safety or to ensure the building’s continued use.  It also allows owners to reconstruct, repair or rebuild a building on the range that is damaged by certain natural causes.  Additionally, SB 424 authorizes shooting ranges to expand membership, public participation and their facilities.  





This bill also prohibits a government body (state agency, political subdivision or court) from closing an existing range unless the body finds that the range is a public safety hazard and requires that the owner be given at least three opportunities to eliminate the hazard.  The government body must also allow the range to relocate (to an area where a shooting range is permissible); should relocation be required the government body must acquire the property by condemnation (or by purchase if they do not have condemnation authority).





Senate Substitute Amendment 1- amends the law to provide that the operation of a sport shooting range in existence on June 18, 2010 may continue to operate as a sport shooting range at that location notwithstanding a zoning ordinance, if the sport shooting range is a lawful use or nonconforming use under the zoning ordinance then in effect. The operation of the sport shooting range continues to be a lawful use or legal nonconforming use notwithstanding any expansion of, or enhancement or improvement to, the sport shooting range.





Fiscal Effect:


A fiscal estimate prepared by the Wisconsin Court System indicates there will be an indeterminate fiscal effect for Senate Bill 424, but any increased costs could be absorbed within the Agency’s budget.  (Additional court proceedings could be generated under the terms of this bill, but it is impossible to predict how frequently that may happen.) 


Supporters Message:


Existing businesses that are safely operated should not be forced to close because the expectations of the neighbors changes.  


If Wisconsin wants to protect its hunting heritage, we must protect places that allow hunters to sharpen their skills.  


Ranges teach proper use of firearms.  


Opponents Message:


Government bodies may face increase costs if the relocation of the range is required.  


Some people don’t like the noise associated with shooting ranges, and this bill provides ranges additional protection. 


Key Supporters:


Senator Pat Kreitlow (author), National Rifle Association, Wisconsin Pro Gun Movement, , WI Firearms Owners Ranges Clubs & Educators (WI-FORCE), Hunters Rights Coalition, Whitetails of Wisconsin, WI Game Preserve Association, WI Commercial Deer and Elk Farmers Assoc., WI Trapshooting Assoc., Wisconsin Wildlife Federation,  Wisconsin Bear Hunters Association.





Key Opponents:


No one testified or registered against SB 424, and no one registered against it with the Ethics Board.





Committee Vote:


On March 4, 2010, the Assembly Committee on Fish and Wildlife recommended passage of SB 424 on a vote of 8-0 (Danou and Vruwink, absent). 


Ranking Member Author of Bill Summary


Michael Bruhn; Office of Rep. Scott Gunderson (6-3363)
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